 NORTH BROWARD HOSPITAL DISTRICT
BOARD OF COMMISSIONERS’ 

REGULAR MEETING
Broward Health Corporate
Spectrum Site: 

1700 W 49 Street
Fort Lauderdale, Florida

January 25, 2017- 4:00 p.m.
MINUTES

The Regular meeting of the Board of Commissioners of the North Broward Hospital District was held at 4:00 p.m. on January 25, 2017 at Broward Health Corporate, Spectrum Site; 1700 NW 49 Street, Fort Lauderdale, Florida.
Notice of this meeting is attached to the official Minutes as EXHIBIT I.  The official Agenda for this meeting, as presented for the consideration of the Board, is attached to the official Minutes as EXHIBIT II.  Original registration sheets listing attendees, as well as those who wished to address the Board, are attached to the official Minutes on file in the Board of Commissioners’ office.

Chair Rodriguez called the meeting to order at 4:00 p.m.
ROLL CALL

Commissioners:
Present:
Commissioner Rocky Rodriguez – Chair


Commissioner Christopher Ure – Vice Chair

Commissioner Linda Robison– Board Member

Commissioner Beverly Capasso– Board Member
The Pledge of Allegiance was led by Commissioner Linda Robison.
Chairman Rodriguez asked for a moment of silence in memory of Robert Wing, husband of Maryanne Wing.

ELECTION OF OFFICER -- SECRETARY/TREASURER:
Ms. Lynn Barrett, General Counsel announced that there is currently a vacancy in the Secretary/Treasurer position.  According to Article 3, Section 3-1 of the District’s Bylaws states “any officer vacancy may be filled by the Board at any regular meeting or special meeting called for that purpose.”
Commissioner Ure nominated Commissioner Robison.  The nomination was seconded by Commissioner Capasso.  There being no other nominations, nominations were closed.

Roll call vote on the nomination:



Commissioner Rodriguez

yes




Commissioner Ure


yes




Commissioner Robison

yes




Commissioner Capasso

yes

RECOGNITON OF THE AIRPORT EVENT TEAM
Chairman Rodriguez recognized the hardworking men and women who provided quality care around the clock for those arriving at the Trauma Center at Broward Health Medical Center and throughout the hospital during the tragic events of January 6th at the Fort Lauderdale Airport.  As the ambulances kept rolling in they were able to keep the Trauma Center and all clinical care areas operating at full capacity.  Thanks to the hard work, dedication and team work of the entire staff, they represented the highest level of service in Broward Health’s community.  On behalf of the Board, Chairman Rodriguez thanked them for their service. He then recognized each department by name: International Division; ICU; OR/PACU; Respiratory; Palliative Care; ED/Trauma; Trauma RNs; Trauma Medics; Ultrasound; Unit Secretaries; ED RNs (49 walking wounded); Medic/Techs; Radiology Technologists and Assistants; Ultrasound Technologists; CT Technologists: Media; IR Nurse and Technologists; and the Blood Bank.
Chairman Rodriguez also thanked Mr. Kevin Fusco (Interim CEO) and Mark Sprada (Interim CEO, BHMC).  
Melanie Flanagan, an ER nurse provided a rundown of what occurred on that day in the Emergency Department:

It started out to be a routine day just like any other day in the ER.  It was busy as usual, getting everyone in; a pretty routine day until 1 p.m. and then they heard from one of the rescue units that there had been a code active shooter at the airport.  From that point on, they kicked in to high gear and they got 4 or 5 level cases; and the rest went over to the ER side.  They were able to place every single one of those patients in a bed without any waiting.  Teams were coming from all over the place, people coming from home and nurses and staff coming from other parts of the hospital.  Some were shaking because they were never in the ER before and felt that they did not know what to do but the ED nurses told them what to do and they did it.  To see that effort on the part of her co-workers was remarkable to her because she has worked with the District for 19 years and to see this kind of effort was amazing. She is very proud of the work they did that day and everyone shined above and beyond.  
RECOGNITION OF DAISY AWARDEES:  The following employees were recognized as Daisy Awardees by their Chief Nursing Officers:
BHCS-Kristen Franzese
RN 4 West (Med-Surg/Oncology)
Kimberley Graham CNO
BHN – Barbara Miller
RN 3 South East 


Bettiann Ruditz CNO
BHN – Marcus Lake

Nurse Manager Cardiac Services
Denise Rutherford CNO
BHIP-
Sherry Likourgou
RN 5 Floor



Alice Taylor CEO-BHIP
BHMC – Megan Clearwater Robak
RN PICU


Robyn Farrington CNO
RECOGNITION OF CDTC AMBASSADOR- Sebastian Suarez Espino
Dr. Ana Calderon informed the Board that the mission of CDTC is to make a difference in the lives of the children with special needs. It is such a pleasure for her to share the story of Sebastian Suarez Espino, CDTC’s Ambassador. 

Sebastian is eleven and has been coming to Children’s Diagnostic & Treatment Center (CDTC) since he was an infant. Within the first few weeks of his life, he experienced episodes where he could not breathe in his sleep. When Sebastian came for a consult with Dr. LaFrance, she was able to evaluate Sebastian and identify that he had severe gastric esophageal reflux.  She was able to prescribe the needed treatment to resolve his issue.
Sebastian was doing well until last year when he had an emergency appendectomy that revealed a cancerous tumor. Dr. LaFrance met with the family and offered help and support and ensured he would receive the best follow up care.
In June of 2016, there were findings of additional benign skin tumors. He receives laser surgery every month to remove these tumors. Given the extensive amount of follow-up care Sebastian has come to rely upon, Dr. LaFrance referred the family to have a medical care coordinator through CDTC’s program, Lift a Child to Health (LCH). She helps the family coordinate appointments and referral needs to avoid any obstacles in his delivery of care.
Sebastian’s mother said “Dr. LaFrance is her angel and is thankful to the program (LCH) not only for helping him with his medical needs, but going above and beyond to support the family overall.”  She feels protected and loved by CDTC.

COMMENTS FROM AUDIENCE
Mr. John deGroot commented that the statute requires that the Governing Board of Commissioners of the North Broward Hospital District consist of seven (7) members of the Commission appointed by the Governor of Florida.  Let the record show that four (4) of the seven (7) positions are occupied and three (3) remain unfilled.  This raises the question of a quorum for official business.  To that end, Mr. deGroot asked to go on the record raising the question whether or not the current four (4) members represent a legal quorum because one of the Commissioners may have a conflict of interest. Commissioner Capasso applied for a job with the District; seeking compensation from the District; failed to get that job; and then subsequently was appointed by the Governor to govern the employees and set policies for the employees at the very organization that she tried to work for before.
Mr. deGroot pointed out that he was speaking out as a former member of the Attorney General Robert Butterworth’s office.  He feels he has slightly more than an adequate understanding of issues involving conflicts of interest.  He raised this question because he wanted it to be part of the record because as long as the condition exists and there is a quorum of four (4), and one of the members may or may not be legally able to fulfill her duties as given to certain conflict of interest issues, whatever the Board votes on today could be subject to challenge; and whatever they vote on in the future could be subject to challenge because they lack a quorum based on his interpretation.
Mr. Joseph Cobo wished everyone a Happy New Year but most of all to the wonderful staff of BHMC—ED, Physicians, Nurses and Clerks.  He reminded everyone that he used to send everyone an email during the holidays wishing everyone Happy Holidays and thanking them for their service which was an honor for him to do.

Mr. Cobo stated that he and Chairman Rodriguez have been friends for over 20 years and he always had the highest respect and admiration for him.  He also felt that they sort of had a very good friendship; however, it has been deteriorating over the last couple of months. 

Mr. Cobo repeated the current U.S. President’s slogan “Let’s Make America Great Again.”  Mr. Cobo’s slogan is “Let’s make Broward Health great again.”  He accused the Board of playing around with meetings last month right before the holidays so he was unable to attend but there were 350 people in attendance at that December Board meeting. Mr. Cobo indicated that the Board terminated Ms. Grant on alleged accusations.  He informed the Board that they are under investigation by the State Attorney’s Office and the District’s General Counsel is one of the prime targets as are some of the Commissioners.  He then questioned if they fired Ms. Grant under allegations by a second or third rated law firm why would they not go back to Arent Fox who negotiated the CIA and ask their opinion about the CIA.  He feels that the CIA is being used by the District’s General Counsel for everything.  He also mentioned that the District’s General Counsel was about to get fired for doing the same things at Jackson.
Mr. Cobo stated that this organization deserves better.  He asked the Commissioners to do the right thing and in his opinion they are not doing the right thing now.

APPROVAL OF MINUTES
1.
Request approval of the minutes for the Regular Board meeting held on December 22, 2016.

Commissioner Ure had a minor correction to the minutes.  On page 7, third line from the bottom of the page, it should read “long” and not “soon.”

It was moved by Commissioner Capasso, seconded by Commissioner Ure:

THAT THE BOARD OF COMMISSIONERS APPROVE THE MINUTES OF THE REGULAR BOARD MEETING HELD ON DECEMBER 22, 2016, AS AMENDED.


Motion carried unanimously.

2.
Request approval of the minutes of the Special Board meeting held on January 11, 2017.


It was moved by Commissioner Ure, seconded by Commissioner Capasso:

THAT THE BOARD OF COMMISSIONERS APPROVE THE MINUTES OF THE SPECIAL BOARD MEETING HELD ON JANUARY 11, 2017, AS PRESENTED.


Motion carried unanimously.
MEDICAL COUNCIL AGENDA
3.
BROWARD HEALTH NORTH
Dr. Hoffberger provided the following update on recent activities at BHN:

· A group of 34 students, 4 teachers and a coordinator from Women of Tomorrow toured their facility on January 17th.  The Women of Tomorrow’s mission is to inspire, motivate and empower at-risk teenage girls to live up to their full potential through a unique mentoring program.  This program helps turn obstacles into opportunities by providing the exposure, motivation, confidence and opportunities to create a better future for themselves, their families and society.

· The BH North’s Comprehensive Cancer Center received a new grant-funded research study by the DAISY Foundation for patients receiving outpatient chemotherapy.  The DAISY Foundation funds research grants to qualified nurses carrying out clinical research studies that directly benefit patients and/or families involving treatment of cancer and auto-immune diseases.

Dr. Darren Hoffberger, Chief of Staff of Broward Health North, reported that the Medical Council had reviewed and recommended for approval by the Board of Commissioners all exhibited Medical Staff Additions, Changes, Reappointments and Resignations; and Allied Health Additions, Changes, Reappointments and Resignations.

It was moved by Commissioner Ure, seconded by Commissioner Robison:          

THAT THE BOARD OF COMMISSIONERS APPROVE THE RECOMMENDATIONS OF BROWARD HEALTH NORTH’S MEDICAL COUNCIL --ITEMS 3 (A-B):

A.
Medical Staff Additions, Changes, Reappointments and Resignations


B.
Allied Health Staff Additions, Changes, Reappointments and Resignations


Motion carried unanimously.

4.
BROWARD HEALTH IMPERIAL POINT

Dr. Lewkowitz provided the following update on recent activities at BHIP:
December and January were busy months for the Medical Staff reaching out to the local community. 

· BHIP attended numerous local businesses with the Man Van and offered many screenings at local business employee health fairs.
Some of the presentations this month included:

· Dr. Sandeep Mendiratta, Psychiatry, spoke on Blues, Stress & Anxiety around the holidays at the hospital’s High Tea & Trivia on December 20th.
· Dr. Jonathan Levine, General Surgeon, presented on gall bladder disease and pancreatic cancer at Hospital’s Community Relations Council on Monday, January 16th.
· Dr. Luis Bararras, Medical Oncology, spoke on the latest advances in cancer prevention.
· Dr. Levin gave a lecture to St. Anthony’s Cancer Ministries support group on Wednesday night, January 18th.
· Dr. Adam Lipman and BHIP participated along with the BCAA Wrestling Championships at Pompano Beach High School on Saturday, January 21st.
· Broward Health Imperial Point’s Nutrition & Exercise Workshop on Saturday, January 21st featured Karen Kurowski, Dietitian, and Ryan Cranshaw, Exercise Physiologist.
· Dr. Jonathan Levine, General Surgeon, presented at the Greater Pompano Beach Chamber of Commerce’s New Member Orientation on Monday, January 23rd at Broward Health Imperial Point.

· Dr. Molly Zachariah, Medical Cardiologist, and Dr. Lanalee Sam, OB/GYN filmed NSU Dateline Health Women’s Health segment on Thursday, January 26th.
Dr. Howard Lewkowitz, Chief of Staff of Broward Health Imperial Point, reported that the Medical Council had reviewed and recommended for approval by the Board of Commissioners all exhibited Medical Staff Changes and Additions; Medical Staff Reappointments; Allied Health Changes and Additions; and Allied Health Reappointments.

It was moved by Commissioner Robison, seconded by Commissioner Ure:           


THAT THE BOARD OF COMMISSIONERS APPROVE THE RECOMMENDATIONS OF BROWARD HEALTH IMPERIAL POINT’S MEDICAL COUNCIL -- ITEMS  4 (A-D):

A. Medical Staff Changes and Additions

B. Medical Staff Reappointments

C. Allied Health Changes and Additions

D. Allied Health Reappointments


Motion carried unanimously.
5.
BROWARD HEALTH CORAL SPRINGS 
Dr. Zingaro provided the following update on activities for the month at BHCS:
· BHCS has announced the new COO, Gila Kimmelman. She comes from Jackson Healthcare System where she was VP for Corporate Implementation and Initiatives and has 16 years of experience in both for-profit and non-profit systems.  

· BHCS had a grand opening in December in celebration of its Comprehensive Diabetes Center.  The Outpatient Center offers a team approach of specialists including pediatric endocrinologist, nutritionist and physiologist; and certified diabetes educator. There is also an additional location in Fort Lauderdale.  Both centers are able to serve BH’s residents throughout Broward County and South Palm Beach.

· BHCS also had a near records birthing of 231 babies in December, only second to its previous 242.
Dr. Guy Zingaro, Chief of Staff of Broward Health Coral Springs, reported that the Medical Council had reviewed and recommended for approval by the Board of Commissioners all exhibited Medical Staff Appointments; Medical Staff Reappointments; Allied Health Appointments; and Allied Health Reappointments. 
Dr. Zingaro informed the Board that with regard to their Medical Council request, there is one change on the last page concerning Dr. George Dreszer.  His privileges should be changed to consulting and not provisional.

It was moved by Commissioner Capasso, seconded by Commissioner Robison:           


THAT THE BOARD OF COMMISSIONERS APPROVE THE RECOMMENDATIONS OF BROWARD HEALTH CORAL SPRINGS MEDICAL’S MEDICAL COUNCIL -- ITEMS 5 (A-D), AS AMENDED.
A. Medical Staff Appointments 

B. Medical Staff Reappointments
C. Allied Health  Appointments

D. Allied Health Reappointments

Motion carried unanimously.
6.
BROWARD HEALTH MEDICAL CENTER


Dr. Yogel provided the following update on recent activities for the month at BHMC:

· Cardiology Fellowship program received accreditation from the Council for Graduate Medical Education (ACGME).  It is one of only two in the country to successfully convert from Osteopathic to an ACGME program and the only one in Florida.
· On December 10th, the NICU hosted their annual reunion for babies and their families.  132 people attended to reunite with the doctors and nurses and celebrate their lives.

· The Medical Staff and Hospital are working very closely together to better coordinate its care and try to lower its length of stay to try to address process and improvement and its budget deficit.  It appears that the number of uncompensated admissions has increased slightly higher than its budget.
· In 2016, their efforts to reduce hospital acquired infections had a 50% reduction.

Dr. Yogel stated that the last time he stood before the Board he addressed the image of BHMC and the terrible image it seems to have in the media.  But the events of January 6th, revealed the best of BHMC and the best that they have to offer.  Its doctors, nurses and staff performed like a well-oiled machine to show the world on a national and international stage that they are ready and extremely capable of responding to their communities’ needs under any circumstances.  This is the true image of BHMC that they want to display to the world and they did it on that day.

Dr. Yogel repeated what has been said so many times, congratulations to everyone that was involved in that effort on a “job well done.”

Dr. Louis Yogel, Chief of Staff of Broward Health Medical Center, reported that the Medical Council had reviewed and recommended for approval by the Board of Commissioners all exhibited Medical Staff Changes and Additions; Allied Health Changes and Additions; Community Health Services Changes and Additions; Medical Staff Reappointments; Allied Health Reappointments; and Community Health Services & Weston Urgent Care Center Reappointment.

It was moved by Commissioner Ure, seconded by Commissioner Robison:          

THAT THE BOARD OF COMMISSIONERS APPROVE THE RECOMMENDATIONS OF BROWARD HEALTH MEDICAL CENTER’S MEDICAL COUNCIL-- ITEMS 6 (A-F):



A.
Medical Staff Changes and Additions



B.
Allied Health Changes and Additions



C.
Community Health Services Changes and Additions



D.
Medical Staff Reappointments



E.
Allied Health Reappointments



F.
Community Health Services & Weston Urgent Care Center Reappointment


Motion carried unanimously.
INTERIM CEO REPORT – Kevin Fusco 
Mr. Kevin Fusco stated not only did BHMC and BH receive credit locally but internationally as well.  He had friends in Bulgaria and India that heard the news.  It showed the training that goes on throughout the year and how well it pays off for the staff to be so well prepared for such an event that occurred on January 6th.  They train for emergencies and prepare for the unexpected and that had them very well prepared when that event occurred.
Following the shooting, Governor Scott came down and visited patients, families and staff on Friday evening and again on Saturday afternoon.  He walked around and thanked the staff and remarked about what a great reputation the hospital had which was very uplifting for the staff.

On the construction side update:  

· BHCS expansion project continues and this month the structure will begin coming out of the ground with a target completion date of June 2018.

· BHMC expansion project - 7 and 8 Peds beds—there is an AHCA inspection expected the week of February 20th with an expected early spring occupancy.  The next phase drawings have already been submitted to the City of Fort Lauderdale and AHCA and the schedule completion of that project is expected by 2019.

· BHN - the new ED and OR rooms are complete and operational.  The new ED entrance is expected to open in March; the west façade update is in progress as is the roof replacement. Once those are complete, the re-painting of the Tower will begin.  They are also in the final phase of the central energy plant transition.
Other Information:

· Senator Rader visited and toured the ED department and Trauma service along with the Hyperbaric and Wound Care Center at BHN.  Dr. Igor Nichiporenko; Dr. Puenta; Tom Ellison, Robert Bugg, Charlotte Mather and Mr. Fusco attended.

· Dr. Nichiporenko, Medical Director for BHN Trauma services, preformed a surgical technique called “REBOA” which stands for Resuscitative Endovascular Balloon Occlusion of the Aorta on a trauma patient.  This technique is minimally invasive and specifically stops the bleeding in emergent situations and non-compressible areas. The patient who had the procedure had massive internal bleeding due to a gunshot wound. The patient is recovering well.
· BHCS had their second highest number of deliveries in December since they opened in 1987 and their ED visits have continued to grow and are on pace for 70,000 visits this year.

· BHIP was selected for the third year in a row as a 2017 Women’s Choice Award, America’s Best Hospital.

· Ms. Jasmin Shirley received the Diamond Crystal Award from the historic Dorsey Riverbend Civic Association for outstanding service and support to the community.

· Dr. Ana Calderon is being recognized by the Marine Industry Cares Foundation this Saturday evening.

· The email recovery project is progressing. As far as the deleted emails, he is not aware of any delays.

GENERAL COUNSEL REPORT- Lynn Barrett 
Ms. Barrett reported:

· Two offers have been extended for positions in the Legal Department. One was accepted for a Senior Associate General Counsel who has significant healthcare experience; as well as to an Assistant General Counsel who is extremely enthusiastic about coming.  They should be starting in the next several weeks.

· The annual report for the first reporting period under the CIA was submitted on time and it was a great collaboration among a number of people led by Kevin Fusco and Nick Hartfield. They are now waiting to hear about any next steps.
Ms. Barrett called for a Shade meeting in accordance with Florida Statute 286.0118.  She would like to request a Shade or an Attorney Client meeting to obtain advice concerning pending litigation.  The Shade meeting would actually cover separately two pending cases to which the District is presently a party.  The first case is: Khrystle Isaac v. NBHD pending in the Circuit Court of the 17th Judicial Circuit in and for Broward County, CACE 1302144; Defense Counsel is Tanaz Salehi Esq.; and the second case is Josefina Gonzalez vs. NBHD et al (Josefina Gonzalez PR for Daniel Berrios) pending in the Circuit Court of the 17th Judicial Circuit in and for Broward County; CACE 14016510; Defense Counsel is William Carcioppolo Esq..  In addition, Ms. Barrett and Mr. Fusco will be attending.

Ms. Barrett asked that Ms. Hatfield schedule the Shade meeting which is usually done following the Regular Board meeting which is scheduled for February 22, 2017.

Ms. Barrett also advised the Board that she has been asked to speak at a healthcare conference in Orlando.  The conference will be held in about two weeks and she will be speaking on the Stark Law and the Anti-Kickback Statute.  It is a full day healthcare conference and she will report back to the Board if anything interesting is reported at that conference.
BROWARD HEALTH FOUNDATION REPORT – Traci Shur
The Foundation year is off to a great start with plans going well for its annual Barefoot on the Beach event on February 24th. They encourage everyone to join them for this event to benefit the Salah Foundation Children’s Hospital. Ms. Shur wanted to officially welcome Dr. Westphal to their Board and thank him for his willingness to serve. 

Ms. Shur provided the report:

· The Foundation, along with members of the Salah Foundation Board, did a tour of the Salah Foundation Children’s Hospital. 

· The Broward Health Ball is set for May 20th and is coming along well. They have over $200,000 committed so far. 

· The first meeting of their Cancer Survivorship program that was funded by the Foundation’s new Endowment Fund was held at Gilda’s Club. Dr. Maini was the featured speaker and the group enjoyed guided meditation, mindfulness training and yoga.

· This last month they were able to fund new chairs and mirrors for the labor and delivery rooms and mother/baby furniture for new private rooms at Broward Health Coral Springs; donor recognition signs were installed for rooms on the oncology and intensive care floors in the Salah Foundation Children’s Hospital;  they paid for travel for a pediatric oncology seminar; updated audio equipment for the conference center in Weston; and purchased two (2) site probes for the pediatric ultrasound machine in the Salah Foundation Children’s Hospital. With a donation from the 1000+ Club, they will now have art therapy for adults in the Infusion Center at BHMC.
DISCUSSION AGENDA
7. Acceptance of the Interim Financial Statement for the month of November 2016.

In the absence of Mr. Art Wallace, Ms. Susan Newton, CFO at BHIP, presented the Interim Financial Statement for the month of November 2016.
She reported:

· Net Loss from Operations: BH loss of $14.4 million to a budget of $11.9 million; unfavorable by $2.5 million; due to Net Operating Revenue missing budget by $3.7 million or 4%;

· Investment Income loss of $900,000 to a budgeted loss of $300,000.

· Volume supports the net revenue variance.  The only green was admissions to Compensated with total compensated admissions at 4,359 to a budget of 4,298.

· Births were down slightly; Surgeries were 1% over budget.

· BHMC lost $700,000 to a budget of $600,000; BHN lost $2.6 million to a budget of $1.7 million; BHIP lost $1.8 million to a budget of $1.2 million; and BHCS lost $700,000 to a budget of $800,000 - exceeded budget by $100,000.
· Cash on Hand was 166 days; AR days 53.3; Excess Margin was negative .4%.
· Total Cash Collected $77,000. 

· Cash Flow Statement showed that BH had $516,719 of cash.

· Community Benefit Cost was $130,000; funding of $85,000.

It was moved by Commissioner Ure, seconded by Commissioner Robison:

THAT THE BOARD OF COMMISSIONERS ACCEPTS THE INTERIM FINANCIAL STATEMENT FOR THE MONTH OF NOVEMBER, 2016 AS PRESENTED.

Motion carried unanimously.

8. Acceptance of the Interim Financial Statement for the month of December, 2016.

Ms. Newton reported on the December Interim Financial Statement:
· Net Loss from Operations: BH lost $13.5 million before tax funds, interest and investment income; they were budgeted to lose $11.4 million- last year BH lost $13.9 million so $400,000 is better than last year;

· BH missed budget by $2.1 million due to net operating revenue which was missed by $1.7 million.  In addition, BH had a large variance in Supplies spending $22 million versus a budget of $19.5 million. Drugs were over budget by $1 million which Ms. Newton broke down in detail.
· After Tax revenue and Investment income, BH lost $1 million for the month.

· YTD Net Loss from operations:  BH lost $81.2 million to a budget of $69.2 million off by $12 million; however, last year they lost $87.4 so BH did $6.2 million better than last year.

· Volume: compensation admissions on target; births 530 to a budget of 510-up by 5%; Surgeries BH performed 2,667 and all the hospitals exceeded budget in surgeries; ED visits compensated slightly above by 1% and 6% above prior year; OP Medical Center visits slightly under budget by 3% and YTD 8% under budget;
· BHMC made $600,000 to a budget gain of $700,000; YTD they lost $3.5 million to a budget of $2.4 million off by $6 million; BHN lost $1.6 million to a budget of $1.1 million; YTD $10.2 million to a budget of $7.3 million off by $3 million; BHIP exceeded budget although they lost $1.1 million to a budgeted loss of $1.3; YTD they lost $7.7 million to a budget of $6.7 million; BHCS loss $700,000 to  a budgeted loss of $800,000; YTD they lost $7.1 million to a budget of $4.7 million off by $2.4 million; BH CHS and Hospice lost $1.8 million to a budget of $1.5 million; YTD they lost $10.7 million to a budget of $9.2 million-off by $1.5 million.  All medical centers exceeded budget by prior year and BH North did 19% better than prior year and BHCS 14% better than last year.
· Cash on Hand was $166 million in November and now it is $186.6 million; Days in AR up 53.7; Profit margin was a negative .6 %.
· Total cash collected $74.9 million; prior same amount.

· Cash Flow Statement: starting in July BH had $563 million of cash; BH received $126,000 in tax collections; at the end of December BH had $581,743,000 in cash and investments.

· Community Benefit Summary showed that it cost BH $157,000 to run the Community benefit programs and received funding for $103,000 – a deficit of $54,000.
In December, Commissioner Ure asked how BH was internally addressing or evaluating the new President’s desire to appeal and replace Obamacare.   He was wondering if BH had a task force or committee looking at what those potential changes could be and how that could impact BH. While there is nothing concrete, there is a proposal to do this and change is coming.  Commissioner Ure wants to understand how BH is going to be ready to react.
Mr. Fusco stated that Charlotte Mather is keeping administration informed at the state level.  This is something that he feels the management company could assist BH in getting prepared for these changes. Based on literature that they have received earlier this week, the enrollment is ahead of previous years but no one knows what the changes will be with President Trump.  Mr. Fusco commented that BH does not have a hard plan on how they will be addressing those changes; it is still up in the air.
Commissioner Ure asked if there was a group of people that are charged with evaluating or staying abreast of what is going on.  

Ms. Charlotte Mather indicated that she believes it is still premature because no one knows what is going to be happening.  Even things discussed in the Legislature where they are planning to cut things are subject to a lot of things that have not occurred yet.  Ms. Mather indicated that she and Mr. Fusco have been communicating regularly and she has been keeping everyone updated.  She suggested that at each meeting they give the Board an update as they find out about things that are occurring that may be concrete.  
Ms. Mather feels that BH needs to continue taking care of the patients, making sure that they are insured and that BH has contracts with the managed care companies because those things are critical no matter what BH does.  She did inform the Board that BH does have an informal committee but they could make it more formal if that is a preference of the Board which would allow them the opportunity to look at things in more detail each time new information becomes available.  Ms. Mather informed the Board that there is a lot of information coming from the federal and state level and they need to put it all together and go through it.  Currently, they are working on some very critical issues on the state level which they are very concerned about including, block grants, LIP funding and other issues.

Chairman Rodriguez stated that this is something that he has been working on with Ms. Mather and Mr. Fusco and is something that he would like to continue doing.
Ms. Mather indicated that there are so many factors that they are looking at and to answer Commissioner Ure’s question is a little challenging right now; however, they could lay out some of the potentials because they do have that information.  

Commissioner Ure stated that would help him but for him just knowing that there is a group of people evaluating these things and recognizing that there are significant headwinds that are going to propose change is comforting.  
Ms. Mather stated that she would formalize some things in writing that might provide some comfort and would give it to Mr. Fusco so that he can report on it at the next meeting. Commissioner Ure said, “That would be great.”

It was moved by Commissioner Capasso, seconded by Commissioner Robison:

THAT THE BOARD OF COMMISSIONERS ACCEPT THE INTERIM FINANCIAL STATEMENT FOR THE MONTH OF DECEMBER 2016, AS PRESENTED.

Motion carried unanimously.

9. Authorization for the Interim President CEO to execute a contract between the North Broward Hospital District and qualified ENT surgeons with compensation not to exceed the 90th percentile subject to General Counsel’s review and approval as to legal form and condition on no material changes in the approved business terms.

Mr. Mark Sprada informed the Board that he was requesting approval for a physician contract arrangement. It stated that it is a state mandate that Trauma Centers have Ear, Nose and Throat physicians on call 24-7 for trauma.  Additionally, this service also helps BH’s vulnerable patient population with head and neck cancers.  Because there is a rare breed of physicians who are willing to take ER call, BHMC and BH is recommending that they enter into contracts with Doctors Wilson Dumornay, Sabine Hesse and Moises Mitrani.  It would also include the continuum of care for the Specialty Care Clinics for a term of two years and the compensation is consistent with the Fair Market Value in the 90th percentile.  PYA did an extensive study and appraisal for this request by speaking with the physicians as well as many other physicians in the community to determine the appropriate value.
Chairman Rodriguez asked Mr. Fusco if he supports this request.  Mr. Fusco replied that he fully supports the request.  Ms. Barrett also reviewed the contracts.

It was moved by Commissioner Robison, seconded by Commissioner Ure:

THAT THE BOARD OF COMMISSIONERS AUTHORIZE the Interim President CEO to execute a contract between the North Broward Hospital District and qualified ENT surgeons with compensation not to exceed the 90th percentile subject to General Counsel’s review and approval as to legal form and condition on no material changes in the approved business terms.


Motion carried unanimously.

10. Approval of the Purchase and Sales Agreement for the Sunrise Property. Mr. Fusco requested that this item be pulled. 
11. Approval of Notice of Award to Turner Construction, lowest responsible bidder for 1st Floor Renovation at ISC building in the amount of $1,655,200.

Mr. Polemeni presented the Bid results for the first floor renovation of the ISC Building.   He reported that Turner Construction is the lowest responsible bidder in the amount of $1,655,200.  The funding source for the project is 16DI1800 and the bid results are within budget. He requested that the Board award the Bid to Turner Construction Company.

It was moved by Commissioner Capasso, seconded by Commissioner Robison:

THAT THE BOARD OF COMMISSIONERS APPROVE THE NOTICE OF AWARD TO TURNER CONSTRUCTION LOWEST RESPONSIBLE BIDDER FOR 1ST FLOOR RENOVATION AT ISC BUILDING IN THE AMOUNT OF $1,655,200.

Motion carried unanimously.

12. Approval to ratify the appointment of Kathleen Mathers, MSM, RN, LHCRM, CIC currently serving as the District’s Regional Risk Manager for CHS, Physician Group, CDTC, Weston and Corporate regions.

On behalf of the Risk and Insurance Department, Ms. Barrett reported that they are recommending that the Board of Commissioners take formal action to ratify the appointment of Kathleen Mathers MSM, RN, LHCRM, CIC currently serving as the District’s Regional Risk Manager for a number of areas.  Katherine Munnelly, MS, RN, CPHQ, LHCRM.  Nurse Paralegal will serve as the Risk Manager designee.  The Board’s approval is consistent with the District’s prior practice.
It was moved by Commissioner Ure, seconded by Commissioner Capasso:

THAT THE BOARD OF COMMISSIONERS RATIFY THE APPOINTMENT OF Kathleen Mathers, MSM, RN, LHCRM, CIC currently serving as the District’s regional risk manager for CHS, PHYSICIAN GROUP, CDTC, Weston and Corporate regions.
Motion carried unanimously.

13. Community Care Plan Update
At 5:30 p.m. Steve Vazquez, of Foley and Lardner called in to participate in this discussion.
Chairman Rodriguez asked Commissioner Robison to take the lead with regard to this issue.  Commissioner Robison informed the Board that she must decline because in reviewing some of the materials that where delivered to her today she has found that she has a conflict and will not be voting with respect to the plan.
Commissioner Ure questioned if they still had a quorum since Commissioner Robison had recused herself from participating with regard to this item.  Ms. Barrett replied that there is no longer a quorum and typically when a quorum is no longer present it is best not to even discuss the issue.  Chairman Rodriguez questioned if Commissioner Robison could still participate in the discussion even if she does not vote.  Ms. Barrett did not believe it would be in the best interest of the District to pursue a course of action with someone who has stated a conflict.  Her recommendation would be that Commissioner Robison does not participate in any discussion related to the Community Care Plan. 

At 5:30 p.m. Steve Vazquez, of Foley and Lardner called in to participate in this discussion.

Chairman Rodriguez indicated that he just saw a letter that was sent by Mr. Fusco to Mr. Benz requesting additional information.  Chairman Rodriguez asked if Mr. Benz received the letter. Mr. Benz replied that they received the letter at 2:00 p.m. today.

Chairman Rodriguez stated that there are several issues that need to be clarified.  

Mr. Fusco advised the Board that he had a conversation with Mr. Benz earlier today.  He believes that the issue with the CMS is going to be deferred and is currently off the table.  Mr. Benz stated that when he was attending the January 11th meeting, the Board asked for some information which they provided two days later.  That information was a litany of the organizational documents, Board meetings and discussions.  To simplify the conversation today, his request today would have been for the same motions that he asked for two weeks ago; however, because of the crisis today, he is only asking that the North District Board allow them to file the application for the HMO, create the necessary subsidiary and take the necessary actions.  He explained in detail what would occur when they file.  Mr. Benz indicated that the only cost is for the filing of the application and the creation of the corporation.  With regard to the Bylaws that are being requested, a draft of those Bylaws was submitted to Broward Health (BH) back in October of 2016.  Mr. Benz again reiterated that all he is asking for today is that the North District Board allow the CCP manager (Mr. Benz) or authorize its member (Mr. Fusco) to vote tomorrow at the CCP Board meeting to file for an HMO application. Once they get the Certificate of Need, the North Broward Board can then act.

Chairman Rodriguez questioned the deadlines that Mr. Benz spoke about at the last meeting.  He stated that he received a letter from the South District’s Board Chairman stating that this has got to be done.  He also knows that AHCA is not forcing a deadline on anyone and that Mr. Benz stated that there is an institutional deadline and the Chairman wants to make sure that when he votes on something, he knows what he is voting on.

Chairman Rodriguez asked Ms. Barrett if going up to Tallahassee would not require certain paperwork and where are they with that paperwork.   Ms. Barrett indicated that all the Board and Mr. Fusco have is a document on a consulting agreement.  She did state that Mr. Phil Blank, the CCP attorney, did sent her in December a copy of the draft Bylaws and Articles but the other operative documents for the subsidiary and its creation, she does not have nor does she know if they exist.

Commissioner Ure was a little confused and a little concerned about the correspondence that he received from someone at the South District when the North and South Districts are 50/50 partners.   In that correspondence, it basically said that “they did not need the North District’s vote anyway so they are going to go forward and proceed.”  That bothered Commissioner Ure.  At the last meeting when this was presented to the North District’s Board, Commissioner Ure raised the question as to why there was a vacuum internally in terms of this not being brought to this Board’s attention in a timely fashion as it was for the South District because he was fairly confident that the South District Board did not reach a unanimous vote off of a PowerPoint.  It was also made very clear at the January 11th meeting that both Districts would have to decide whether to proceed.  But now, he is getting conflicting correspondence from the South District.  Commissioner Ure asked which is it; does this require both partners to proceed or can one partner vote to move forward? 

Mr. Phil Blank, attorney for CCP, proceeded in answering questions that were presented by the North District’s Board members.

With regard to Chairman Rodriguez’s question about deadlines, Mr. Blank reminded the Board that he had laid out essentially a time frame that the NBHD and SBHD have to deal with.  Part of that time frame includes the fact that the Legislature is about to begin interim committee meetings and eventually there is going to be a Bill that is going to change the procurement provisions that lead to the original procurement that they are all operating under which is the AHCA procurement and the AHCA procurement is a different, but a connected, procurement to the CMS issue.   Mr. Blank indicated that although CMS is part of the Department of Health, they get their money through the budget from AHCA and that procurement is tied to the one that is getting ready to come out in July.  Everything that CCP is doing is connected to those two overriding main sources of income; the contracts with the Department of Health and AHCA.

Mr. Blank also mentioned the uncertainty of Obamacare and whether it is going to lead to a continuation of the exchanges or whether it is going to be a block grant.  This is something they are looking at as well.  

Mr. Blank feels that the worst case scenario that can happen to this subsidiary (CCP), which is generating millions of dollars in income, but more importantly, is providing hugely efficient and high health care to both the North and South Districts’ constituents is that the Legislature will take action that will foreclose them from being able to contract with AHCA.

Mr. Vazquez asked if Mr. Blank was aware of any proposed or potential legislation.  Mr. Blank stated that there has been one draft Bill that the Agency (AHCA) has floated and there have been substantial changes to the procurement landscape proposed as a result of that draft legislation.  Mr. Blank is acutely aware of how these things can change and how they can affect this client (CCP).  He is a proponent of making sure that if something is going to happen, that is going to affect a client of this magnitude, he takes all the necessary actions he can.

Mr. Vazquez asked if this was something new because it seems to him that this risk would have always existed in the procurement process.  Mr. Blank indicated that there are three independent entities in District 10 that operate competitively with CCP.  There is no doubt in Mr. Blank’s mind that when they look at the financials that are put out by the Agency, that they would like nothing more than to grab onto that revenue.  Mr. Blank indicated that there has been talk among the managed care association of doing away with this provision.

Chairman Rodriguez asked Mr. Vazquez if he heard Mr. Blank’s answer.  Mr. Vazquez replied that he did hear it and he was not debating it.  He has no basis to know whether it is accurate or inaccurate.  Mr. Vazquez is just trying to understand on behalf of North Broward what information is needed to help the North exercise their judgment on deciding what to do.

Chairman Rodriguez feels that when the Board gets a letter from the South District stating that if this is not done by February, it raises concern since this is now a third deadline.  The Chairman invited Ms. Mather to come forward and shed some light on this subject.

Ms. Charlotte Mather reminded the Board that they had asked her to communicate with the Legislators and AHCA.  She spoke with Justin Senior, Secretary of AHCA and also had a copy of the proposed rewrite of the statewide Medicare Managed Care program designed for the RFP to come out.  She indicated that they are creating new regions moving them from 11 to 7, changing them from numbers to letters; Broward County will be region G.  The following language in this draft Bill states that “at least one plan shall be a provider service network if any provider service network submits a responsive bid.”  However, what Justin Senior stated was that AHCA was not planning to eliminate the ability for a PSN to bid and PSNs are welcome to bid along with HMOs.  AHCA encourages the CCP PSN to bid and expand beyond Broward County.  If CCP is only looking at Region G (Broward County) there is a guaranteed slot for a PSN and since CCP is the only PSN in Broward, their odds are very good to be chosen.  Mr. Senior encourages CCP’s continued participation of the PSN and as a PSN, they are guaranteed to be selected; however, as an HMO, there is a possibility that they will not be selected at all.  As far as the Legislature goes, Ms. Mather advised the Board that the House Committee staff was concerned because CCP’s HEDIS scores were very low.  They ranked the lowest among everyone and Ms. Mather feels that improving those scores would actually help alleviate some of the concerns.   The Secretary of AHCA is very supportive of PSNs.  The copy of the draft House Bill, which has not been released, does not include a PSN in every region.

Mr. Blank stated that what Ms. Mather read to them regarding PSNs is the existing law. His concern, which he has expressed repeatedly, is that he has seen this happen all too often.  Right now, he knows that AHCA is on their side of this issue and if nothing changes, everything will be fine; however he also knows that the managed companies and others, have targeted this issue.

Mr. Blank has a responsibility to come before the client and tell them that this may happen to them and they should get ready.  If Mr. Blank happens to be right in his concern, then the client is out because it is difficult for an entity like this to compete with an HMO on an even keel which is one of the reasons that the Legislature included the original PSN language in the Legislation.  Mr. Blank does not want the North and South Districts to lose this opportunity; however, it is a decision that both Boards have to make.  What the CCP staff is requesting is consistent in order for them to be ahead of the curve because the element of uncertainty is what they are dealing with. 

With regard to the letter from Memorial, Mr. Blank stated that when they left the January 11th meeting, he made a list of everything that the Board members requested be provided to them and all those documents were provided. He understands the concept expressed by Memorial Health Systems in their letter, is their position in looking at the Interlocal Cooperation Agreement in which there is a provision that says “if the North District, for whatever reason, does not want to participate in a contract, then South District can move forward with those contracts.”  Mr. Blank indicated that that provision was put in that agreement specifically to deal with issues like these.

Mr. Vazquez asked Mr. Blank if he was referring to Section 3.3 of the Interlocal Agreement.  Mr. Blank indicated that was what he was talking about.  To be clear, Mr. Vazquez stated that that provision is a provision to Section 3.2 of that agreement which governs major decisions, but the LLC Operating Agreement states that the entity has the corresponding provision to Section 3.2; it does not have Section 3.3.   Mr. Vazquez indicated that it is beyond debate that both parties have to consent to the creation of a subsidiary and to the acquisition creation or divestiture of a healthcare entity. 

Commissioner Ure believes there is a difference between not wanting to participate in a contract and forming a new operating subsidiary that is regulated by a totally different department of government (Department of Insurance).

Mr. Blank stated that if he is wrong in the way that he advocates the way that Commissioner Ure interprets that provision of the agreement, he believes the only option is to dismantle the Interlocal Agreement.  From a business and policy perspective, he does not believe that is something they would want to occur. At the end of the day, the intent of the North and South District has to be consistent.  If the North District’s predecessors did not intend, when something like this occurs, to give them essentially an out where the other partner could go forward with a venture or a contract and be able to adjust these capital contributions and make each other completely whole and indemnified so that the North would not have any risk, then they have written a contract that does not help them.  Mr. Blank feels that his purpose as a lawyer is to help both entities get over whatever the concerns are in a lawful manner and he feels his interpretation does that.

At the last meeting, there was a lot of discussion about the PSN designation and how important it is and if nothing could change, that would be the ideal scenario. But Commissioner Ure’s concern is that if they turn around and advance an application for an HMO, he does not know how that little nugget of information gets twisted, manipulated and somehow used in a way to suggest that they do not really need to be a PSN.  This concerns him because this is exactly how the things that Mr. Blank is talking about catch some type of momentum.  Commissioner Ure also heard a lot of discussion on how incredibly profitable from a financial prospective CCP was, and he asked the question about quality. Commissioner Ure stated that he just heard from Ms. Mather in her presentation that there are issues with the HEDIS scores.  He wants to know how they can get some type of independent national quality assessment to benchmark this entity against because this is the fundamental argument, for him, in keeping this a PSN.  He feels this is where they need to focus and not be hedging their bet on something when they would prefer not to go down that path anyway.

Commissioner Ure shares Mr. Blank’s concern but he worries that they accelerate the reality of that possibly happening by going down that path and does it send the right signal to those people making these types of decisions?  Mr. Blank agreed that Commissioner Ure had some very valid points; however, Mr. Blank was not suggesting that this Board do anything more at this time than what was being recommended by the CCP staff.  They are not at a point of operating an HMO; or at a point of turning in a PSN certificate that was issued by AHCA; they are taking the necessary safeguard legal steps to make sure that their existing business model continues to move forward and thrive in the future.

Mr. Blank mentioned that some of the things that were in Mr. Fusco letter have been provided to the North District’s counsel and staff as far back as November and December of last year.   Whether it was Mr. Fusco’s predecessor, or Ms. Grant’s predecessor, and other members of the North District’s staff that have consistently come to meetings of SFCCN, they have been given every document that they requested and more. Mr. Blank stated that they have looked at the CIA and gotten independent counsel advice which was provided to Ms. Barrett.  To the extent that they have to do anything with regard to the CIA, they have consistently stood ready, willing and able to do anything that has been asked of them.

Ms. Barrett indicated that in December, she did get a draft marked-up version of Bylaws and Articles but she had no idea what was in the large box.  The CIA letter, along with the Interlocal Agreement with amendments and the Operating Agreement, were in the box. There were approximately three (3) legal opinions in the box, one of which Mr. Blank noted was the CIA letter.  Ms. Barrett stated that Mr. Fusco’s reference to the CIA was not suggesting that that opinion was not in the box, but it was suggesting that Broward Counsel has to do that analysis.

Chairman Rodriguez put this item on the agenda because he had told Mr. Benz and Mr. Blank that it would be put on the January Board agenda. However, the Chairman still has some unanswered questions about the risk to the North District.

Mr. Fusco stated that when they met at the January 11th Special Board meeting, the request from the Commissioners was that staff be able to make a recommendation to the Board.  Mr. Fusco does not feel that he can make a recommendation without additional documentation and that is why he sent that letter to Mr. Benz.  He feels that there is not a sufficient amount of data regarding the HMO piece for him to make a recommendation to the Board.

Mr. Benz stated that Mr. Fusco’s request is not unreasonable and he did not find his letter to be offensive at all.  However, all this information has been shared with the BH member or the institution over the last two years.

With regard to the imbalance of knowledge between the North and South, Mr. Benz stated that he works for both North and South Districts.  Commissioner Ure did not say that there was an imbalance. All he thought was that he could not believe that the South District voted on this unanimously with just being presented with a PowerPoint because he believed they had to have reached that decision with more than just a PowerPoint.  He does not believe that anyone got special treatment.   

Mr. Benz informed the Board that when this came up all summer back in July all the way through September of 2016, every one of the member meetings were open.  They proposed that they meet in September of 2016 in a workshop format (North and South), go through everything and get Board approval at a later point in time during that month.  That workshop took place with the South District in October of 2016.  The North District’s workshop was originally scheduled for December 1st but it got canceled which puts pressure on the dates.  Mr. Benz is willing to meet with everyone separately to answer any questions that they may have.  All meetings are open and everyone is invited to attend all the CCP meetings.

As it relates to quality, Mr. Benz stated that on the NCQA rankings and four plans in Broward County, CCP was number 2.  It was 2.5 stars to 3 stars on every item but it was not 4 or 5.    The published data is from calendar year 2015 which shows results up to September, 2016.  Every day since October of 2015 and since Justin Senior talked about the march to quality, Mr. Benz said “CCP has been working every day to improve their scores.”  He has challenged his staff to get into the 75th percentile nationwide or better and that is what they have been striving for, but they are not there yet.

Right now, all that Mr. Benz is trying to do is to take a defensive posture.  He does not plan on filing an HMO for Medicaid, he plans on filing the PSN.  But if the Legislature changes, he would have no avenue to guarantee them the ability to deliver healthcare to the Medicaid population in Broward County. As the Manager, he has the responsibility to give this Board the alternative path.  Filing an HMO application is no risk other than the cost of filing.

Chairman Rodriguez stated that once Mr. Fusco receives the information that he is requesting and after it is reviewed, then maybe Administration can come back to the Board with a recommendation; however, nothing is going to be resolved today. 

On behalf of the Board and the District, Commissioner Ure apologized for their inability to reach a conclusion at this time but it is really out of an abundance of caution; in particular, as it relates to the CIA.

Mr. Benz asked Chairman Rodriguez if he would contact the South’s Chairman to let her know what occurred at this meeting.  This was not recommended by Ms. Barrett.

For clarification, when the South District says “they do not need the North District to move forward,” Ms. Barrett asked Mr. Benz if she is correct in stating that the South District is not going forward in creating a subsidiary without the approval of the North District which is one of the ten major decisions that require a unanimous vote.  This Board needs more time; they need to get all of the documents; and a staff recommendation.  Mr. Benz replied that he does not have that vote.  It is the decision that is made by the North and South Districts’ Boards.

Commissioner Ure felt that the letter that they received from the South was a contradiction of what was said by Mr. Benz and Mr. Blank at the January 11th meeting.

COMMENTS BY COMMISSIONERS:

Commissioner Ure stated that the HR Committee has some work to do and they only have two members. Chairman Rodriguez was going to ask Commissioner Capasso to serve on HR but did not think he could make any committee appointments at this time since it was not on the agenda and it would need to be a walk on.   

Commissioner Ure also mentioned that there are two more vacancies: the Internal Auditor and the Chief Compliance Officer.  He mentioned that between Audit Committee and Compliance Committee, these are the two committees that are best vetted to address the qualifications needed to fill these positions and take back to the Board for recommendation. 

At 6:45 p.m. the Chairman announced that the public meeting was closed to enter into a closed session to seek advice on:

Pauline Grant v. North Broward Hospital District d/b/a Broward Health et al.  in the Circuit Court of the 17th Judicial Circuit in and for Broward County, Florida.
At 8:01 p.m. the Public meeting reconvened.

NEXT REGULAR BOARD MEETING The next regularly scheduled Board of Commissioners’ meeting will be held on February 22,  2017 at 4:00 p.m. in  Broward Health Corporate Office, Spectrum Site, 1700 NW 49 Street, Fort Lauderdale, Florida.
Meeting adjourned at 8:02 p.m.
                                                                                    Respectfully submitted,

                                    

                                                                                    Commissioner Linda M. Robison

                                                                                    Secretary/Treasurer

                                                                                    

By: Maryanne Wing

AUDIO TAPE AVAILABLE UPON REQUEST.
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